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Contact Officer: Dan Sharples 
Tel: 0151 666 3791 
e-mail: danielsharples@wirral.gov.uk 
Website: http://www.wirral.gov.uk 
 

 
This meeting will be webcast at 

https://wirral.public-i.tv/core/portal/home 

 
SUPPLEMENT 
 
 
 5.1 NEW COUNCIL PLAN 

 
  Minute extract attached. 

 
 

7. MOTIONS ON NOTICE (Pages 3 - 18) 
 
 Amendments to motions on notice submitted in accordance with 

Standing Order 13.3, are attached. 
 

 
 

Please note that public seating is limited, therefore members of the 
public are encouraged to arrive in good time. 
 
Wirral Council is fully committed to equalities and our obligations under The 
Equality Act 2010 and Public Sector Equality Duty. If you have any 
adjustments that would help you attend or participate at this meeting, please 
let us know as soon as possible and we would be happy to facilitate where 
possible. Please contact committeeservices@wirral.gov.uk 
 

Dear Councillor 
 
You are hereby summoned to attend a meeting of the Council to be held at 
6.00 p.m. on Monday, 4 December 2023 in the Assembly Room, within 
the Town Hall, Birkenhead, to take into consideration and determine the 
following subjects: 

Public Document Pack

https://wirral.public-i.tv/core/portal/home


 
Paul Satoor, Chief Executive 

TIMINGS AND GUILLOTINE 
 

Members are reminded of the following: 
 
Item 2 - under Standing Order 2(iv) Mayor’s announcements normally limited 
to up to 5 minutes. 
 
Item 4A. – under Standing Order 10.7, public questions, up to 2 minutes 
allowed to put a question and up to 2 minutes for a response. Up to 30 
minutes in total allowed for public questions (Standing Order 2(v)). 
 
Item 4B. - under Standing Order 11.1, representations (statements) up to 3 
minutes, with public speaking on any one item not exceeding 10 minutes. Up 
to 20 minutes in total allowed to receive representations (Standing Order 2(vi). 
Petitions – under Standing Order 11.2, present and speak to a petition for up 
to 1 minute. 
 
Item 4C. – under Standing Order 12.8, questions on notice from Members will 
not exceed 1 minute and up to 2 minutes for a response. 
 
Item 6 – under Standing Order 2(xii) the total time allowed for questions and 
answers on decisions of committees is up to 45 minute. 
 
Under Standing Order 9 of the Council Procedure Rules: 
 
The Mayor will adjourn the meeting for a period of ten minutes at a convenient 
time after one and a half hours.  
 
Where three hours have elapsed after the commencement of any meeting 
(and in the case of an extraordinary meeting of Council when two hours have 
elapsed since commencement of the meeting) the Mayor shall interrupt the 
meeting and the Member speaking must immediately cease doing so and sit 
down. The meeting shall then dispose of the item then under consideration as 
if the motion 'That the question be now put' had been carried (i.e. the debate 
shall be concluded by the seconder and by the Member who has the right of 
reply and the vote will then be taken without any further discussion). This rule 
will not apply to meetings of a quasi-judicial or regulatory nature. 
 
 

Audio/Visual Recording of Meetings 
 
Everyone is welcome to record meetings of the Council and its Committees 
using non-disruptive methods. For particular meetings we may identify a 
‘designated area’ for you to record from. If you have any questions about this 
please contact Committee and Civic Services (members of the press please 
contact the Press Office). Please note that the Chair of the meeting has the 



discretion to halt any recording for a number of reasons, including disruption 
caused by the filming or the nature of the business being conducted. 
 
Persons making recordings are requested not to put undue restrictions on the 
material produced so that it can be reused and edited by all local people and 
organisations on a non-commercial basis. 
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74 .  
 
Minute Extract 
 
Policy and Resources Committee 
21 November 2023 
 
 
The Head of Corporate Office presented the report which set out a new Council Plan 
the four-year electoral term 2023 to 2027, following the local government elections in 
May 2023  
 
The Council Plan is the primary document in the Council’s Policy framework and had 
been developed to align with the Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy (MTFS).  
 
In this regard, it supported the Council’s progress towards financial stability and 
continuous improvement in response to the External Assurance Review 
commissioned by the Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities 
(DLUHC) in November 2021 and Local Government Association (LGA) Corporate 
Peer Challenge in April 2022.  
 
The new Council Plan built upon and replaced the existing Wirral Plan 2021-26 
which was approved by Council 6 September 2021 and refreshed on 11 July 2022. It 
superseded the Council’s Improvement Plan as approved by Council 11 July 2022. 
The new Plan acted as a single plan for the organisation, articulated a vision and 
priorities for the upcoming four years and delivered in line with the needs of 
residents. Members were informed that the new Council Plan transformed and 
modernised the Council to maximise opportunities for greater efficiency and 
effectiveness. 
 
Members queried the measurability of the framework for Community Wealth Building 
and were assured that all the measures contained within the Community Wealth 
Building Strategy would be brought forward as part of the Council Plan. Also noted 
was the progress made in regard to the Council’s improvement plan which had been 
noted by the Independent Assurance Panel. Members wished it placing on record 
their thanks to officers and all Members for their hard work, engagement and 
collaborative approach during the development of the Council Plan.  
 
Resolved – that the new Council Plan be recommended to Council for approval 
at its next meeting on 4 December. 
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Council – 4 December 2023 
 

Amendments to Motions on Notice 
 
The Council is requested to consider the following amendments submitted in 
accordance with Standing Order 13.3. 
 

 
 

1. MAXIMISING INCOME FROM BENEFITS AND ALLOWANCES TO HELP 
ALLEVIATE POVERTY IN WIRRAL 

 
Proposed by Councillor Phil Gilchrist 
Seconded by Councillor Helen Reymond 
 

Insert additional wording into paragraph 4 ‘including the use of the ‘‘Low Income 
Family Tracker’. Council recognises that advice services have been provided by well 
developed arrangements through a number of organisations over the years’.  
 
Insert additional paragraph after paragraph 6, 
 
‘Council notes that in September 2021, the Adult Social Care and Public Health 
(ASPH) Committee began a programme of work to provide a more accessible 
and comprehensive approach to benefits available to residents. Further 
progress was made by the ASC&PH Committee in November 22 (Minute 60 
refers) and July 2023 (Minute 25 refers), with the aim of securing a new service. 
Council further notes that an officer decision notice is expected within this 
municipal year with the aim to secure an improved range of services to be in 
place by next April. The report to the ASC&PH Committee recognised that the 
work of the team and volunteers at ‘ Ask Us Wirral’ had helped secure funds for 
our residents including £25.2million awarded to people through benefit claims’. 
 
Insert additional wording at the end of section 2. After ‘income maximisation’ insert 
‘Within the investigation, the Director of Finance is requested to examine the 
technical appendix and methodology set out in the Policy and Practice report, in 
particular the sections on ‘locally administered benefits’ and Council Tax Support to 
establish whether the suggestions and calculations can offer any steps that Wirral 
Council and its partners can take to assist claimants and,’ 
 
Insert additional wording at the end of section 3. After ‘March 2023’ insert 
‘incorporating proposals that the Council already has in progress through work 
ongoing with Adult Social Care and Public Health Committee and the Health and 
Wellbeing Board.’  
 
 

 
2. JUSTICE FOR WIRRAL RESIDENTS 

 
Proposed by Councillor Jeff Green 
Seconded by Councillor Leslie Rennie 
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Insert 5 paragraphs before paragraph 1, 
 
‘Council notes the then Prime Minister, Boris Johnson, announced an independent 
public inquiry on a statutory basis with full powers, under the Inquiries Act of 2005, 
on 12th May 2021, he said it “would seek to scrutinise and learn lessons from all key 
aspects of the UK response to the COVID-19 pandemic.” 
 
Council further notes that the Rt Hon Baroness Heather Hallett DBE was appointed 
as the Chair of the public inquiry on 15th December 2021. Baroness Hallett is a 
former Court of Appeal judge and has previously conducted a range of high-profile 
and complex inquests, inquiries and reviews, including acting as coroner for the 
inquests into the deaths of the 52 victims of the 7 July 2005 London bombings and 
as chair of the Iraq Fatalities Investigations. 
 
The inquiry’s terms of reference, developed by Baroness Hallett and published in 
June 2022, set out a series of aims including: 

 Examining the public health response to the pandemic; 
 Examining the response to the pandemic by the health and care services 
 Examining the economic response to the pandemic, including government 

interventions; 
 
Council also notes that the Inquiry is yet to cover: the setting up of a Vaccination 
Task Force, the purchase, at risk, of vaccines and the tremendous vaccination rollout 
programme. Council further notes the incredible business and public support 
provided by the Government during the pandemic, including the world-beating 
Furlough Scheme, is still yet to be examined by the Inquiry.  
 
Council recalls Wirral’s businesses received £99.44 million of direct grant support 
from HM Government, passported through Wirral Council, to support them through 
the COVID 19 crisis’.  
 
Insert two paragraphs after paragraph 7, 
 
‘Council also commends the outstanding work, in response to the COVID 19 crisis, 
by the Council’s Senior Officers, all staff, Leader of the Council, Pat Hackett together 
with all Party Leaders, from the moment that British citizens were repatriated from 
Wuhan to Wirral in January 2020.  
 
Council notes Pat Hackett stepped down from being a councillor and Leader of the 
Council in September 2020, and notes up to this point the officer and political 
leadership of the Council had been united in their non-partisan approach to the 
crisis’. 
 
Insert 3 paragraphs and table after paragraph 8, 
 
‘Council would welcome clarification from the proposer of this motion, and Leader of 
Wirral Council from September 2020, as to whether she has sought to inform the 
Public Inquiry and detail when she publicly dissented with the Government’s actions 
during the period of the pandemic and explain to the Inquiry how Wirral Council 
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spent £107.20 million of  Coronavirus (COVID-19) emergency funding allocated to 
the Council from HM Government. 
 
Council notes this funding was provided to enable local councils to fulfil a critical role 
during the pandemic, including: containing outbreaks; protecting the most vulnerable 
residents; maintaining vital services; and testing and protecting the population from 
COVID-19.  
 

Funding 

Source 

 

Year Department 

COVID-19 emergency unringfenced 

funding for LAs (Tranches 1-4) 2020/21 DLUHC 

Additional 2021/22 unringfenced 

funding for LAs 2021/22 DLUHC 

Test and Trace Service Support 

Grant 2020/21 DHSC 

Contain Outbreak Management 

Fund 

2020/21 

and 

2021/22 DHSC 

Adult Social Care Infection Control 

Fund (including Extension) 2020/21 DHSC 

Adult Social Care Workplace 

Capacity Fund 2020/21 DHSC 

Adult Social Care Rapid Testing 

Fund 2020/21 DHSC 

Adult Social Care Infection Control 

and Testing Fund (including 

Extension) 2021/22 DHSC 

ASC Workforce Recruitment and 

Retention Fund 2021/22 DHSC 

Clinically Extremely Vulnerable 

Support Funding 2020/21 DLUHC 

Community Champions Fund 2020/21 

DLUHC/ 

DHSC 

Compliance and Enforcement Grant 

2020/21 

and 

2021/22 DLUHC 

Fire Covid-19 Contingency Fund 

2020/21 

and 

2021/22 HO 

Welcome Back Fund (formerly 

Reopening High Streets Safely 

Fund) 

2020/21 

and 

2021/22 DLUHC 
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Provisional Rough Sleeping 

Emergency Funding 2020/21 DLUHC 

Next Steps Accommodation 

Programme 2020/21 DLUHC 

Local Authority Emergency 

Assistance Grant for Food and 

Essential Supplies 2020/21 DEFRA 

Additional Home to School 

Transport Funding 

2020/21 

and 

21/22 DfT 

DWP Covid Winter Support Grant 

Scheme (including Easter Extension 

and Top-up) 

2020/21 

and 

2021/22 DWP 

Omicron Support Fund 2021/22 DHSC 

Protect and Vaccinate Scheme 2021/22 DLUHC 

National Leisure Recovery Fund  2020/21 

DCMS 

(Sport 

England) 

Sales, Fees and Charges 

Compensation Scheme 

2020/21 

and 

2021/22 DLUHC 

Local Council Tax Support Scheme 

2021/22 2021/22 DLUHC 

Tax Income Guarantee Scheme 

2021/22 2021/22 DLUHC 

Total Coronavirus (COVID-19): 

emergency funding for Wirral 

Council in 2020 to 2021 and 

additional support in 2021 to 2022 

 

£107.20 

million  

Coronavirus business grant 

funding to Wirral businesses 

 

£99.44 

million  

 
 
Finally, Council asserts its belief that it is good practice to allow any Inquiry to hear 
all the evidence and publish its findings before jumping to conclusions and seeking 
to apportion blame.  
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3. PROTECTING OUR MOST VULNERABLE RESIDENTS 
 
Proposed by Councillor Paul Stuart 
Seconded by Councillor Tony Jones 
 
 
Remove wording in paragraph 4 ‘Council welcomes this funding as a means to 
protect some of our most vulnerable residents’ and insert penultimate paragraph,  
 
‘Council also notes: 

Across Wirral, 3,142 households are due to re-mortgage their homes between now 

and May 2024.  For those families coming off fixed term mortgages they will face an 

extra average monthly repayment of £220. This could lead to an increase in the 

number of households threatened with homelessness. 

In Wirral 1,225 households are owed a prevention or relief duty with homeless relief 

duty owed to 218 households in December 2022, rising up to 784 in November 2023. 

A 260% increase. 

The estimated number of deaths among homeless people has increased by 53.7% 

between 2013 and 2021  

Since the Government promised to ban Section 21 notices in April 2019, 419 

households in Wirral have been put at risk of homelessness after being issued with a 

no-fault eviction. 

That whilst the funding for drug and alcohol treatment programmes is welcome, it is 

insufficient and will not make up for cuts to services since 2010 due to central 

Government funding to Wirral Council falling by 24.9%’ 

Nationally, funding for drug and alcohol treatment across England was cut by 16% 

between 2013 and 2017 following funding changes brought in by the Health and 

Social Care Act, leading to a 23% increase in overall drug use between 2013-2020, 

and drug-related deaths in England and Wales increasing by 87.1% between 2012 

and 2021’ 

 
Insert ‘Council’ before ‘wishes to place on record’ in paragraph 4 which now 
becomes the final paragraph. 
 
 

 
3. PROTECTING OUR MOST VULNERABLE RESIDENTS  
 
Proposed by Councillor Jo Bird 
Seconded by Councillor Pat Cleary 
 
After paragraph 4, insert 2 final paragraphs, 
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‘Council further recognises that, “everyone has the right to a standard of living 
adequate for the health and well-being of himself and of his family, including 
housing”, as stated in the United Nations Universal Declaration of Human Rights. 
 
Council therefore requests that Director of Regeneration brings a report to the 
Economy, Regeneration and Housing Committee within this municipal year providing 
information and making recommendations to address: 
 

1. the needs of all people on the Wirral who are homeless, rough sleeping or in 
temporary accommodation; 
 

2. availability and planned construction of new council housing and socially 
rented homes on Wirral with secure tenures and affordable rents; and 
 

3. protections available to social housing stock from the right to buy and right to 
acquire schemes’ 

 
 

 
MERSEY TIDAL POWER  

 
Proposed by Councillor Jeff Green 
Seconded by Councillor Helen Cameron 
 
After Paragraph 6 insert a final paragraph,  
 
‘Council notes that our membership contains valuable expertise in tidal energy, for 
example Councillor Graham Davies has worked in this field for 36 years, therefore in 
order to support the Director of Regeneration and Place, Council further directs the 
Economy, Regeneration and Housing Committee to establish a task and finish 
group, drawing on membership from across the Council and all political groups, to 
examine the potential benefits and risks of Mersey Tidal Power to Wirral and liaise 
with the Liverpool City Region Combined Authority.’ 
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Council – 4 December 2023 
 
Amendments to Motions on Notice  
 

The Council is requested to consider the following amendments submitted in 
accordance with Standing Order 13.3 
 
 
1. MAXIMISING INCOME FROM BENEFITS AND ALLOWANCES TO HELP 

ALLEVIATE POVERTY IN WIRRAL  
 
Proposed by Councillor Phil Gilchrist 
Seconded by Councillor Helen Reymond 
 
3.8 million people in the UK, including one million children experienced destitution in 

2022. This is two and a half times the figure of destitute adults and children that 

there were in 2017. Moreover, a growing number of adults and children are living in 

deep poverty and are in danger of becoming destitute. They are struggling to meet 

their most basic needs for a warm dry home and to keep clean and fed. Three-

quarters of destitute adults are in receipt of benefits which are not keeping up with 

the rise in inflation and rent increases. 

 

Data is now beginning to show that poverty levels in East Wirral are starting to be 

replicated in parts of West Wirral. Poverty that this council is committed to reducing 

is rising across Wirral.  

 

Deep poverty increasingly affects adults who are in employment but unable to meet 

the increasing costs of rent, food and bills. Poverty kills potential in children who are 

often too hungry, cold and tired to learn, sleep or play. In adults, poverty and debt 

have a negative effect on a person’s mental health, their confidence and self -

esteem. 

 

Wirral Council currently works with numerous organisations to administer a range of 
benefits for residents. Council is keen that every effort is made to ensure that Wirral 
Residents are able to receive any potential unclaimed benefits and allowances in 
order to maximise income through working in collaboration with organisations for 
example Citizens Advice Bureau and Policy in Practice including the use of the 
[1]Low Income Family Tracker’. Council recognises that advice services have been 
provided by well developed arrangements through a number of organisations over 
the years.  
  

 

Nationally the total amount of unclaimed benefits and allowances has reached 

approximately £19 billion a year [2]. The figure for the Wirral is at least £91 million 

per year in unclaimed benefits and allowances across 160,000 families. Some 

examples of such are as follows: 
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 Universal Credit  £29,829,512.00 

 Carer’s Allowance  £14,011,024.00 

 Pension Credit  £11,596,125.00 

 Council Tax Support   £18,219,721.00 [2] 

 

Other unclaimed benefit examples are: Council Tax, child support, broadband, water 

tariffs and free school meals.  

 

Council notes that in September 2021, the Adult Social Care and Public Health 
(ASPH) Committee began a programme of work to provide a more accessible and 
comprehensive approach to benefits available to residents. Further progress was 
made by the ASC&PH Committee in November 22 ( Minute 60 refers) and July 2023 
( Minute 25 refers), with the aim of securing a new service. Council further notes that 
an officer decision notice is expected within this municipal year with the aim to 
secure an improved range of services to be in place by next April. The report to the 
ASC&PH Committee recognised that the work of the team and volunteers at ‘ Ask Us 
Wirral’ had helped secure funds for our residents including £25.2million awarded to 
people through benefit claims.  
 

Council therefore: 

 

1. acknowledges that there is a significant amount of unclaimed support 
payments in Wirral; 
 

2. asks that the Director of Finance in consultation with the Director of Public 
Health investigates what additional information relevant to unclaimed support 
is available through Wirral-based and national organisations in order to 
support our residents in income maximisation; Within the investigation, the 
Director of Finance is requested to examine the technical appendix and 
methodology set out in the Policy and Practice report, in particular the 
sections on ‘locally administered benefits’ and Council Tax Support to 
establish whether the suggestions and calculations can offer any steps that 
Wirral Council and its partners can take to assist claimants and, 
 

3. requests that a proposal on how the Council can further support residents to 

maximise income be brought to members of the Policy and Resources 

Committee in March 2024. incorporating proposals that the Council already 

has in progress through work ongoing with Adult Social Care and Public 

Health Committee and the Health and Wellbeing Board. 

 
 
 
 
1 https://policyinpractice.co.uk/low-income-family-tracker/ 
2 https://policyinpractice.co.uk/report-missing-out-19-billion-of-support-is-unclaimed-
each-year/ 
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2. JUSTICE FOR WIRRAL RESIDENTS  

 
Proposed by Councillor Jeff Green 
Seconded by Councillor Leslie Rennie 
 
 
Council notes the then Prime Minister, Boris Johnson, announced an independent 
public inquiry on a statutory basis with full powers, under the Inquiries Act of 2005, 
on 12th May 2021, he said it “would seek to scrutinise and learn lessons from all key 
aspects of the UK response to the COVID-19 pandemic.” 
 
Council further notes that the Rt Hon Baroness Heather Hallett DBE was appointed 
as the Chair of the public inquiry on 15th December 2021. Baroness Hallett is a 
former Court of Appeal judge and has previously conducted a range of high-profile 
and complex inquests, inquiries and reviews, including acting as coroner for the 
inquests into the deaths of the 52 victims of the 7 July 2005 London bombings and 
as chair of the Iraq Fatalities Investigations. 
 
The inquiry’s terms of reference, developed by Baroness Hallett and published in 
June 2022, set out a series of aims including: 

 Examining the public health response to the pandemic; 
 Examining the response to the pandemic by the health and care services 
 Examining the economic response to the pandemic, including government 

interventions; 
 
Council also notes that the Inquiry is yet to cover: the setting up of a Vaccination 
Task Force, the purchase, at risk, of vaccines and the tremendous vaccination rollout 
programme. Council further notes the incredible business and public support 
provided by the Government during the pandemic, including the world-beating 
Furlough Scheme, is still yet to be examined by the Inquiry.  
 
Council recalls Wirral’s businesses received £99.44 million of direct grant support 
from HM Government, passported through Wirral Council, to support them through 
the COVID 19 crisis.  
 
Council welcomes the Covid19 Inquiry as an opportunity for bereaved families, 
experts, and NHS/key workers to tell their truths in an open and public domain. 
  
Council is mortified by the evidence of advisors and senior civil servants at the heart 
of government during the pandemic who variously described Boris Johnson to the 
covid enquiry as presiding over a chaotic, feral, and incompetent administration.[1] 
An administration which played fast and loose with people’s lives, rode roughshod 
over expert and academic advice, and poured billions of taxpayers’ money into PPE 
contracts for their friends and donors.  PPE which didn’t work and much of which 
needed to be destroyed [2]. 
Council condemns the contempt shown by senior government figures, including the 
past PM Boris Johnson, and the current PM Rishi Sunak when they casually and 
regularly disregarded their own rules during lockdown. Partying whilst the rest of the 

Page 11



country did what was asked of them and missed funerals, bereavements, hugs and 
comfort. 
  
Council condemns the statement by Boris Johnson – as reported by Special Advisor 
Dominic Cummings and confirmed by Edward Udny-Lister – Johnson’s Chief of Staff 
to ‘let the bodies pile high’[3]. Council condemns the view that Boris Johnson “was 
obsessed with older people accepting their fate and letting the young get on with 
life…”, as shown to the Covid Inquiry from Sir Patrick Vallance’s diaries [4].  
  
Council is distressed that between 23 March 2020 and 20 October 2023 a total of 
1,434 Wirral residents died of Covid, 326 in care homes[5]. Many of which might 
have been avoided with a responsible, compassionate, honest, and serious 
government. Instead, the most vulnerable were dismissed as collateral damage.  
 
Council extends its wholehearted sympathy with all those families who have lost a 
loved one to Covid and hope they get closure of sorts from the Covid Inquiry.  We 
also extend our eternal gratitude for our tireless NHS staff, key workers, and care 
home staff.  
 
Council also commends the outstanding work, in response to the COVID 19 crisis, 
by the Council’s Senior Officers, all staff, Leader of the Council, Pat Hackett together 
with all Party Leaders, from the moment that British citizens were repatriated from 
Wuhan to Wirral in January 2020.  
 
Council notes Pat Hackett stepped down from being a councillor and Leader of the 
Council in September 2020, and notes up to this point the officer and political 
leadership of the Council had been united in their non-partisan approach to the 
crisis. 
 
 
Council requests that all Group Leaders write to the Prime Minister, Rishi Sunak, and 
ask for an apology for the way Wirral residents have been treated by his government 
during Covid. 
 
Council would welcome clarification from the proposer of this motion, and Leader of 
Wirral Council from September 2020, as to whether she has sought to inform the 
Public Inquiry and detail when she publicly dissented with the Government’s actions 
during the period of the pandemic and explain to the Inquiry how Wirral Council 
spent £107.20 million of Coronavirus (COVID-19) emergency funding allocated to 
the Council from HM Government. 
 
Council notes this funding was provided to enable local councils to fulfil a critical role 
during the pandemic, including: containing outbreaks; protecting the most vulnerable 
residents; maintaining vital services; and testing and protecting the population from 
COVID-19.  
 

Funding 

Source 

 

Year Department 
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COVID-19 emergency un-

ringfenced funding for LAs 

(Tranches 1-4) 2020/21 DLUHC 

Additional 2021/22 un-ringfenced 

funding for LAs 2021/22 DLUHC 

Test and Trace Service Support 

Grant 2020/21 DHSC 

Contain Outbreak Management 

Fund 

2020/21 

and 

2021/22 DHSC 

Adult Social Care Infection Control 

Fund (including Extension) 2020/21 DHSC 

Adult Social Care Workplace 

Capacity Fund 2020/21 DHSC 

Adult Social Care Rapid Testing 

Fund 2020/21 DHSC 

Adult Social Care Infection Control 

and Testing Fund (including 

Extension) 2021/22 DHSC 

ASC Workforce Recruitment and 

Retention Fund 2021/22 DHSC 

Clinically Extremely Vulnerable 

Support Funding 2020/21 DLUHC 

Community Champions Fund 2020/21 

DLUHC/ 

DHSC 

Compliance and Enforcement Grant 

2020/21 

and 

2021/22 DLUHC 

Fire Covid-19 Contingency Fund 

2020/21 

and 

2021/22 HO 

Welcome Back Fund (formerly 

Reopening High Streets Safely 

Fund) 

2020/21 

and 

2021/22 DLUHC 

Provisional Rough Sleeping 

Emergency Funding 2020/21 DLUHC 

Next Steps Accommodation 

Programme 2020/21 DLUHC 

Local Authority Emergency 

Assistance Grant for Food and 

Essential Supplies 2020/21 DEFRA 
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Additional Home to School 

Transport Funding 

2020/21 

and 

21/22 DfT 

DWP Covid Winter Support Grant 

Scheme (including Easter Extension 

and Top-up) 

2020/21 

and 

2021/22 DWP 

Omicron Support Fund 2021/22 DHSC 

Protect and Vaccinate Scheme 2021/22 DLUHC 

National Leisure Recovery Fund  2020/21 

DCMS 

(Sport 

England) 

Sales, Fees and Charges 

Compensation Scheme 

2020/21 

and 

2021/22 DLUHC 

Local Council Tax Support Scheme 

2021/22 2021/22 DLUHC 

Tax Income Guarantee Scheme 

2021/22 2021/22 DLUHC 

Total Coronavirus (COVID-19): 

emergency funding for Wirral 

Council in 2020 to 2021 and 

additional support in 2021 to 2022 

 

£107.20 

million  

Coronavirus business grant 

funding to Wirral businesses 

 

£99.44 

million  

 
 
Finally, Council asserts its belief that it is good practice to allow any Inquiry to hear 

all the evidence and publish its findings before jumping to conclusions and seeking 

to apportion blame.  

 

 
 
3. PROTECTING OUR MOST VULNERABLE RESIDENTS 
 

Proposed by Councillor Paul Stuart 
Seconded by Councillor Tony Jones 
 
Council notes Wirral has recently been allocated £1.4 million as part of the 
Government’s Rough Sleeping Initiative. 
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Council understands this funding forms part of an additional £34.6 million awarded 
recently to 70 councils around the country, and follows the Homelessness Reduction 
Act in 2018, placing a duty on local councils to act. 
 
Council further notes the £7.8 million of Government funding also allocated to Wirral 
for drug and alcohol treatment programmes and understands part of this funding will 
be used to extend the successful Wirral ADDER (Addiction, Diversion, Disruption, 
Enforcement and Recovery) programme. 
 
Council welcomes this funding as a means to protect some of our most vulnerable 

residents.  

 

Council also notes: 
 
Across Wirral, 3,142 households are due to re-mortgage their homes between now 

and May 2024.  For those families coming off fixed term mortgages they will face an 

extra average monthly repayment of £220. This could lead to an increase in the 

number of households threatened with homelessness [1]. 

In Wirral 1,225 households are owed a prevention or relief duty with homeless relief 

duty owed to 218 households in December 2022, rising up to 784 in November 2023. 

A 260% increase [2]. 

The estimated number of deaths among homeless people has increased by 53.7% 

between 2013 and 20211 [3]  

Since the Government promised to ban Section 21 notices in April 2019, 419 

households in Wirral have been put at risk of homelessness after being issued with a 

no-fault eviction.[4] 

That whilst the funding for drug and alcohol treatment programmes is welcome, it is 

insufficient and will not make up for cuts to services since 2010 due to central 

Government funding to Wirral Council falling by 24.9%;[5] 

Nationally, funding for drug and alcohol treatment across England was cut by 16% 

between 2013 and 2017 following funding changes brought in by the Health and 

Social Care Act, leading to a 23% increase in overall drug use between 2013-2020, 

and drug-related deaths in England and Wales increasing by 87.1% between 2012 

and 20212.[6] 

Council wishes to place on record its gratitude to those people who work tirelessly to 
combat homelessness and substance abuse in our Borough including the Housing 
and Homelessness Team, Merseyside Police, Wirral Ways to Recovery, the YMCA, 
The Ark and The Whitechapel Centre. 
 
[1] 

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/articles/howincreas
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https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/articles/howincreasesinhousingcostsimpacthouseholds/2023-01-09


esinhousingcostsimpacthouseholds/2023-01-09 & 
https://www.bankofengland.co.uk/financial-stability-report/2023/july-2023  
[2] https://www.gov.uk/government/statistical-data-sets/live-tables-on-homelessness  
& 
https://app.powerbi.com/view?r=eyJrIjoiNjNlNDQ1ZjEtMDE5Zi00YjU2LThlODUtNDQ
wNjA4YzRmNTA0IiwidCI6IjJjMjVlMGIwLWJkY2YtNDQ2MC1iOTgzLTE5MzczNWM3
MTgzYiIsImMiOjh9 
[3https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/
deaths/bulletins/deathsofhomelesspeopleinenglandandwales/2021registrations#:~:te
xt=Numbers%20of%20homeless%20deaths&text=The%20estimate%20for%202021
%20was,extra%20deaths%20(Figure%201).&text=Statistics%20are%20based%20o
n%20the,deaths%20occurred%20in%20previous%20years 
[4]https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/mortgage-and-landlord-possession-
statistics-july-to-september-2023  
[5]https://rehabsuk.com/blog/the-impact-of-10-years-of-cuts-to-addiction-services/  
[6] As 5 above. 
 
 

 
3. PROTECTING OUR MOST VULNERABLE RESIDENTS  

 
Proposed by Councillor Jo Bird 

Seconded by Councillor Pat Cleary 

 
Council notes Wirral has recently been allocated £1.4 million as part of the 
Government’s Rough Sleeping Initiative. 
 
Council understands this funding forms part of an additional £34.6 million awarded 
recently to 70 councils around the country, and follows the Homelessness Reduction 
Act in 2018, placing a duty on local councils to act. 
 
Council further notes the £7.8 million of Government funding also allocated to Wirral 
for drug and alcohol treatment programmes and understands part of this funding will 
be used to extend the successful Wirral ADDER (Addiction, Diversion, Disruption, 
Enforcement and Recovery) programme. 
 
Council welcomes this funding as a means to protect some of our most vulnerable 
residents and wishes to place on record its gratitude to those people who work 
tirelessly to combat homelessness and substance abuse in our Borough including 
the Housing and Homelessness Team, Merseyside Police, Wirral Ways to Recovery, 
the YMCA, The Ark and The Whitechapel Centre. 
 
Council further recognises that, “everyone has the right to a standard of living 
adequate for the health and well-being of himself and of his family, including 
housing”, as stated in the United Nations Universal Declaration of Human Rights.  
 
Council therefore requests that Director of Regeneration brings a report to the 
Economy, Regeneration and Housing Committee within this municipal year providing 
information and making recommendations to address: 
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https://rehabsuk.com/blog/the-impact-of-10-years-of-cuts-to-addiction-services/


 
1. the needs of all people on the Wirral who are homeless, rough sleeping or in 

temporary accommodation; 
 

2. availability and planned construction of new council housing and socially 
rented homes on Wirral with secure tenures and affordable rents; and 
 

3. protections available to social housing stock from the right to buy and right to 
acquire schemes. 
 

 

 
 
4. MERSEY TIDAL POWER  

 
Proposed by Councillor Jeff Green 

Seconded by Councillor Helen Cameron 

Council notes that a tidal scheme for generating power from the River Mersey Is 
again being given serious consideration by the Liverpool City Region Combined 
Authority. 
  
Council recognises the importance of securing long term and reliable energy 
supplies for our region and nation in order to tackle the issue of climate change and 
reduce Co2 emissions. 
 
Council is aware that the Liverpool City Region has been making progress with this 
long standing aspiration, by signing an agreement with the South Korean water 
company to harness their expertise. 
 
 
Council is anxious to secure more details on the project over and above those 
contained in this The Liverpool City Region ‘Tidal Range’ brochure. 
 
In view of this Council requests that The Director of Regeneration and Place 
approaches the Liverpool City Region in order to obtain the following: 
 

 technical information on the latest version of the scheme;  

 an outline of the likely costs and sources of funding;  

 the desired location and implications for shipping, our shoreline and risk of 
silting; 

 potential effects on wildlife; and 

 its expected contribution to energy supply and security. 
  
Council requests that Officers be requested to arrange a presentation to all members 
at an early stage’ with information obtained by the Liverpool City Region Combined 
Authority.  
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Council notes that our membership contains valuable expertise in tidal energy, for 
example Councillor Graham Davies has worked in this field for 36 years, therefore in 
order to support the Director of Regeneration and Place, Council further directs the 
Economy, Regeneration and Housing Committee to establish a task and finish 
group, drawing on membership from across the Council and all political groups, to 
examine the potential benefits and risks of Mersey Tidal Power to Wirral and liaise 
with the Liverpool City Region Combined Authority. 
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